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February 25-26, 2003

Tuesday, February 25

Rich Leep, Chair, convened the meeting at 1:03 pm.  Twelve people were in attendance (see list at persist.umd.edu website).  Everyone introduced themselves, and Rich outlined the structure of the meeting (see agenda at website).


Rich introduced Doug Buhler, Chair of the Crop and Soil Science Department at Michigan State University.  Doug welcomed us to Lansing, MSU, and Michigan.  He told us that regional projects, such as NC-226, will become more important in the future, in part because of budget stresses have forced more focus on multi-institutional programs.


Doug then provided an overview of Michigan field crop agriculture.  Michigan is not a typical northcentral state because of being surrounded by water.  Climate (warmer winters, cooler summers) provides for agriculture not suited to other areas.  It is third highest in the diversity of crops grown, with two areas of concentration: southern Michigan and a belt through central Michigan, also called the thumb region.  The upper peninsula and northern areas are mostly forested.  Overall, 28% of the land is used for agriculture.  Hay is grown on 1.25 M acres.  Turf industry is becoming larger in part because of the large number of golf courses.  The progression of urbanization has provided concern in land use in the future.


Doug continued to say forages in Michigan are the number one crop in acres with 2.7 M acres of all forages, with an estimated value of $600 M.  Forages are also good because of their benefits for soil erosion, water quality, and eye appeal in the landscape.  Important forages include alfalfa, pasture, white clover, orchardgrass, red clover, and corn silage.  Trends in forage production include: large rectangular bales, dairy consumption of forages, beef cattle grazing in late fall, and persistence problems.


Al Barta raised a question of budget problems, and Doug said he expected a period of change unlike no other.


At 1:45, Phil Larsen provided an update from the administrator’s perspective.  He handed out a copy of the midterm review of the project completed last summer and highlighted some of the comments of the NC-226 project:

· Few multistate integrated endeavors

· Leading objective not being addressed adequately

· Objective 2 should include a breeder

· Communication and interaction was good

· Needs to focus on proposed website, collaboration, grantsmanship

Phil noted we had a website and that a breeder was present at the meeting (Robin Groose), but agreed that more collaborative research is needed.


Phil pointed out that the project terminates September, 2004.  Phil handed out materials to help with renewal, which requires a series of steps by the writing committee over the next six months to meet the deadline of a new project starting October, 2004.  A new number would be assigned, and the committee would need to use the NIMSS system for preparing the document.  Ron Hammond is one of the few people who know how to use NIMSS.  A draft of the project is needed by September 15, and by October 15, all participants should be determined.  The project would be reviewed in March, 2004.


A discussion of a new project began, and the group expressed an interest in continuing.  When asked, Phil thought the name and objectives should be changed.  They should reflect a project that is specific enough to move ahead and reach goals.  Is a one-year extension a possibility?  Phil thought this may make sense in the current economic climate.  Should we change to an NCR committee, focusing on information exchange?  Ron Hammond pointed out that this would better reflect what we do, and that we are not likely to do multistate research protocols.  Should we join other groups, such as NC-31 on physiology and ecology of forages?  Jeff Volenec said the NC-226 group was very different; our interactions are more problem-solving and interdisciplinary.  In the interest in time, Rich thought we should move on to the next agenda item.


At 2:15 Monte Johnson, USDA representative, provided an update of USDA-CSREES.  He provided and explained a series of documents, including a USDA-CSREES directory, information sheets, and newsletter.  He provided an overview of the current budget for USDA.  He pointed out that PMAP was to change from a national to regional structure, aiding in prioritization and funding power.  


At 2:45, Rich suggested a break.


At 3:15, the meeting was reconvened.  Jeff Volenec provided an overview of progress in objective 1.  New findings have focused on timing of alfalfa plant death and fertility interactions.  Garry Lacefield said his data suggests weather conditions affect stand persistence for grazing, and also asked about wheel traffic effects on persistence.  Jeff responded that his plots do not show any wheel traffic effects.  Garry is particularly interested in grazing and persistence, using various species of forages.


Jeff then provided a detailed report of his research (see annual report at website).  Lowest rate of K and P fertilizer had large effect, although there was a difference through the season: alfalfa responded to P in spring, but not K.  He found plant density drops during the summer, not winter, suggesting that pests may be in part responsible for death.  Discussion centered on the timing of death versus when it can be determined in the field.  Nevertheless, data from Inidana, Ohio, and Michigan suggests that plants are dying during the growing season.  Also, Jeff noted that K did not affect persistence (unlike information derived from textbooks), and that P consistently reduced population density if in imbalance with K.  Jeff suggested that this is a competition issue, that greater growth with fertility crowded out the smaller plants.  Jeff plans to use larger plots in the future, more frequent summer sampling, and perform detailed root analyses.


Al Barta then reported on work by himself with Lanny Rhodes and Ron Hammond as collaborators.  They have been sampling 3 sites, 4 blocks, 28 plots of plants that had been thinned to 25 plants/row (see report at website).  Some plant loss patterns that had been noted: fall seeding lead to less mortality, high fertility was associated with faster mortality at first although now there were no differences , progressively greater loss in plants from greenup to June before declining, and little mortality during the first year compared to second year.  They reported increasing levels of Fusarium with time, but no difference between large and small plants.  The increase in Fusarium occurs with increased clover root curculio scarring.  Considerable variation within populations of plants exist.  Small plants made up 34% of the density, but only 9% of yield.  In contrast, large plants had 23% of the density, and 52% of the yield.  This pattern was similar at all three sites, and they observed little change in size distributions with time.


Rich concluded the day at 5:15, with plans to meet for a group dinner at 6:15.  Because of the items remaining to be discussed, Rich suggested we start at 7:30 instead of 8:00 on Wednesday.  The group agreed.

Wednesday, February 26


Rich called the meeting to order at 7:35 am.  Chris Difonzo, not present yesterday, attended the meeting today.  To finish off objective 1, Rich discussed his site specific fertilizer management and leafhopper management research.  His fertilizer research compared site specific management to whole field management.  He found no difference in persistence between the treatments, but did observe the most stand loss during the summer.  


At 7:50, Ron Hammond provided an overview of objective 2.  The glandular haired alfalfa was the subject of 5 states.  The newer materials have been observed to have fewer leafhoppers and require less insecticide for leafhoppers.  When asked about yield drag, Ron believed that no drag was present and could now recommend them, unlike earlier varieties.  There is still a debate of whether there is a need to change economic thresholds on the new varieties. 

Bill Lamp then gave a report for objective 2, using the observation that photosynthesis rates subsequent to leafhopper injury are lower.  In comparing injury on various clones, some clones appear to show true tolerance, in which photosynthesis rates are not reduced as much following injury on certain clones compared to the reduction on Ranger.  Settling behavior studies to date suggest that leafhoppers will alight on, and perhaps feed as much on, all clones that were tested.  When asked about feeding behavior, Bill responded that Chris Ranger at University of Missouri was investigating this, but did not know the results.

Jeff Volenec suggested that an extension-type publication on glandular-haired varieties from this group may be useful.  Rich agreed, and in fact had planned to suggest the same thing to the group.  The point is to develop a publication that provides group consensus.  For example, producers should recognize that these varieties do not provide immunity, and that scouting is still required.  The publication could include persistence as well.  A possible title is “Managing Potato Leafhopper on Alfalfa using Improved Varieties”.

Robin Groose then discussed his and Fred Gray’s research on brown root rot (BRR) in Wyoming.  BRR was discovered in Wyoming in 1997, and caused stands to become unproductive in three years.  The fungus grows in spring, causing plants to die over the summer.  It is a native saprophyte, and is an opportunistic pathogen.  They have developed a standardized test for persistence, and are developing varieties with resistance.

At 9:00, Jennifer Ariss, a Ph.D. student with Lanny Rhodes, presented her work on how varieties have changed over time in terms of persistence and disease resistance.  Part of a four state project, they grew 16 varieties, dating back to Atlantic which was released in 1940 and including modern varieties.  She presented the Ohio data.  Resistance to disease has improved over time, and more recent releases had higher yields.  Modern varieties had fewer disease symptoms.  Using percent stand as a measure of persistence, there had been no change after one year for all varieties.  Correlations were negative between release date versus Fusarium, yield versus Fusarium, and release date and Anthracnose.  Summer black stem and spring black stem were also observed in the plots.  

Jeff Volenec reported on his analysis of data from yield trials from 1983-1995 (see list of publications).  Yields versus time were flat, as well as year 4 stand.  Disease resistance rating was not related to persistence.  One change has been an increase in fourth harvest yields because of a change to dormancy 4 alfalfa.

At 9:40, Rich called for a break.

At 10:05, Rich brought the meeting back to order.  Garry Lacefield reported for Kentucky.  Paul Vincelli is continuing his work with Verticillium wilt and resistant varieties.  Bill Witt is working on weeds in forages.  Variety trials are continuing, and Garry’s interest is on the impact of grazing on persistence.  He held the state alfalfa conference for the 23rd year, and mentioned the annual Alfalfa Seminar that will be held March 18-20 in Kansas City.  His survey of Kentucky alfalfa growers suggests 40% manage for alfalfa weevil, 12% for leafhopper, and 33% for weeds.  There is high interest in using alfalfa for grazing.

Rich Leep then reported on his site specific management work with potato leafhopper.  He compared sampling information at small (1000 m2) and large (4000 m2) scales, and concluded that the benefits of the additional information at the small scale did not pay for the additional sampling.  However, he did find patterns of higher leafhopper densities at the highest topographic areas, and along field edges near a woodlot.  ADF was negatively correlated with leafhopper density.  He suggested that these patterns may be useful in knowing where to first sample within a field, thus affecting the pattern of sampling.

Bill Lamp then provided an update on the persist.umd.edu website.  The webmaster, Laurie Alexander, has proposed updating the format of the site, and this was demonstrated.  Also, Bill demonstrated the potato leafhopper site, as shown last year.  The group agreed that the changes were good, and that Laurie should go ahead and make the changes.

Bill then discussed the NC-226 poster planned for the National IPM Symposium/Workshop, to be held in Indianapolis, April 8-10, 2003.  The poster was to reflect ongoing research within the project.  Rather than simply have sections of the poster on state reports, it was decided to focus on 7-9 areas of significant research.  Each area of research would be given about 80-100 sq. inches of space for pictures, figures, etc., and thus limited to very little text, probably in the form of bullets.  Individuals volunteered to provide the poster sections to Bill by April 1, in the following categories:

· Seedling establishment and diseases – Lanny Rhodes

· Leafhopper resistant alfalfa – Ron Hammond

· Site specific management – Rich Leep

· Fertility and persistence – Jeff Volenec

· Plant loss in summer – Al Barta

· Trends in varieties – Jennifer Ariss

· Leafhopper injury and persistence – Bill Lamp

Bill will send an email to the above group with more details.


At 10:40, Rich raised the business of the committee.  Bill Lamp said that Leon Higley had agreed to chair and host the 2004 meeting in Lincoln.  Following the same pattern as this year, we will start on Tuesday, February 24, at 1:00, and continue until noon on Wednesday, February 25.  Jeff Volenec was nominated and elected as chair and host for the 2005 meeting.


At 10:50, the group began discussion of a new project to replace NC-226.  The importance of Roundup-ready alfalfa, already being tested and due to be released next year, was discussed as perhaps a focus of the project.  Phil reminded the group that multistate projects should involve cooperative research, jointly planned, involving at least 3 (but usually more) states and usually more than one region.  Objectives should be clearly focused, multidisciplinary, and will be peer-reviewed.  The topics of the poster as discussed above could be foci for the new project.  Discussion then turned to other types of foci, including new and emerging technologies, protecting alfalfa from invasive pests, conversion to organic, sustainable agriculture, and alternatives for pest management.  We discussed including other forage species, either other legumes or expanding to grasses.  The thought was expressed that most of these categories are good tools and goals, but not really foci for specific research.  Phil pointed out the decline in attendance in the meeting, and that perhaps we need time to assess level of interest in these new areas.  He suggested that a Writing Committee is formed to draft a letter for extension.  He thought time is needed to come to clarity, in part because of the plethora of new ideas/issues, and also because of current economic climate.  If sent by the July meeting of NCRA, then the administrators could provide guidance in how to proceed.  If the extension is granted, then the new project can be developed during 2004.  If it is not granted, then the time for submission will be very short.  The extension would provide an opportunity to get information, such as identification of funding sources and surveying of people for interest.  This then can become a topic of discussion at the 2004 meeting.  Phil believed objectives 1 and 2 were useful and could be repackaged, and objectives 3 and 4 combined.  Objective 2 could use new and emerging technologies as the focus.


A Writing Committee was established to decide on topics and develop the letter for extension: Jeff Volenec, Lanny Rhodes, Rich Leep, Chris Difonzo, and Bill Lamp will serve on the committee.


There was a suggestion that the NC-226 listserve be modified so that individuals would know how to be added or dropped from the list.  Leon Higley will be asked to do this.


Rich Leep called for any further business.  Al Barta extended his thanks on behalf of the group for Rich’s hospitality for hosting the meeting.  Rich adjourned the meeting at 11:45, and provided lunch afterwards.
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